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GRADUATE COUNCIL MINUTES 

639th Meeting 

March 5, 2018 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Barnes, Beyer, Bond, Clarke Arado, Gowen, Herrmann, 

Hoerchler, James, Jones, Mantzke, Myers, Olson, Osorio, 

Polansky, Porter, Smith, Van Wienen 

 

MEMBERS ABSENT: Bammidi, Gallaher, Howell, Hwang, Kortegast, 

Mukhopadhyay, Nordli, Sciammarella, Shah, Shelton, 

Wilkins 

 

OTHERS PRESENT: Hughes (Secretary), Smith (Catalog Editor/Curriculum 

Coordinator)  

 

Bond called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.  

 

Approval of Minutes 

 

Gowen moved approval of the February 5, 2018, minutes; James seconded the motion, 

which carried unanimously. 

 

Committee Reports 

 

Graduate Council Curriculum Committee: Bond reviewed the minutes of the February 

12, 2018, meeting. He informed members that there were a few new courses, a new 

graduate certificate program, and other minor revisions, but the only substantive item was 

a new M.S. program in data analytics in the Department of Operations Management and 

Information Systems. Mantzke moved approval of the minutes; Porter seconded the 

motion, which carried unanimously. (Curriculum Committee minutes and catalog 

changes are available at: 

http://www.niu.edu/u_council/committees/minutes/gccc/index.shtml.) 

 

University Fellowship Committee: Bond reported on the February 27, 2018, meeting. 

There were twenty-eight applications on behalf of sixteen departments. Awards were 

offered to six students in the following programs: Art & Design, Biological Sciences, 

History, Music, Philosophy, and Physics. The committee also selected five alternates. 

University Fellowships include a stipend of $9,000 and a partial tuition waiver. Bond 

thanked the Graduate Council members who served on the committee: Gallaher, 

Herrmann, and Osorio.   

 

New Business 

 

Credit Hour Policy: Bond reviewed a minor change to the credit hour policy in the 

APPM. The College of Law has requested removal of the word “approximately” in the 

definition of a credit hour. The request comes at the suggestion of the American Bar 

http://www.niu.edu/u_council/committees/minutes/gccc/index.shtml


Association, which requires that semesters consist of 15 weeks. Since fall and spring 

semesters at NIU are 15 weeks, Bond stated he was unsure why “approximately” was 

included in the first place, although he suspected it was because the spring semester 

appears to be 16 weeks due to spring break. Polansky moved approval of the APPM 

revision; Beyer seconded the motion, which carried unanimously. The document will be 

forwarded to the APPM Advisory Committee for approval. (See attached.) 

 

PTE Academic Scores: Bond reviewed proposed changes to the catalog to include 

another acceptable test of English language competency for admission, the Pearson Test 

of English Academic. He indicated that a Pearson representative visited NIU about ten 

years ago and indicated a new academic test was in the pipeline. At the time, they only 

had a non-academic test used exclusively in Japan by U.S. companies that wanted to test 

English language competency for workplace usage and by Japanese companies that were 

sending employees to English-speaking countries. PTE Academic was developed a few 

years ago, which has been vetted and is increasingly accepted by U.S. institutions. 

Undergraduate admissions at NIU began accepting PTE Academic scores last year. Bond 

indicated there have only been a few requests at the graduate level, but suggested 

numbers may increase because the test is less expensive than the IELTS or TOEFL. He 

said he consulted with Doris Macdonald about PTE Academic cut scores and decided to 

borrow scores from other institutions that have similar TOEFL and IELTS requirements. 

Bond indicated PTE Academic has a bigger scoring range than IELTS. James moved 

approval of the catalog changes; Van Wienen seconded the motion, which carried 

unanimously. The change will take effect immediately. (See attached.) 

 

GMAT Exception: Bond also reviewed proposed changes to the catalog regarding 

exceptions to the GMAT requirement. Specifically, the College of Business has requested 

that applicants for the Executive M.B.A., One-Year M.B.A. or Chicago M.B.A. programs 

be exempt from the GMAT requirement. Bond indicated he was bringing the changes to 

Graduate Council as a whole for approval because it was the only agenda item for the 

Curriculum Committee. If approved, changes would be made to the front matter of the 

catalog and the College of Business section of the catalog. Gowen moved approval of the 

catalog changes; Van Wienen seconded the motion.  

 

Van Wienen asked what the reasoning was for not requiring the GMAT for these M.B.A. 

programs, yet requiring it for other M.B.A. programs. Bond responded that applicants for 

these programs generally have several years of post-undergraduate work experience. The 

two M.B.A. programs that still require the GMAT for admission are the Global and 

International programs, which are designed for recent college graduates with no work 

experience. He explained that the programs have very different applicant pools. Bond 

noted that more and more programs are choosing not to require entrance exams. He 

indicated it was becoming a national trend to eliminate entrance exams requirements, 

especially in professional programs. 

 

The changes were approved. 

 

 

 

 



Other Business 

 

Fellowships and Assistantships: Jones inquired about the timeline of graduate 

fellowships and assistantships, such as Great Journeys, Rhoten Smith, and Carter G. 

Woodson. She indicated it was difficult to use them for recruitment because faculty are 

not notified about awards until around April. She said her department’s graduate 

committee has already accepted students and offered graduate assistantships by that time. 

Jones suggested that moving the timeline up would allow departments to use them as a 

recruiting tool for graduate students. Bond indicated the Great Journeys timeline was 

moved up a few years ago, but said he was not opposed to moving it up a little more. He 

explained the problem with the other fellowships is that not all departments make 

admissions decisions at the same time, which means a deadline could be too early for 

some and too late for others. Bond stated he would prefer to have earlier deadlines, but 

said it would negatively affect many departments because of their admissions process. He 

indicated that award notifications are made with the April 15 date in mind. Some 

members of the Council agreed that moving deadlines earlier would negatively impact 

their ability to use the Fellowships for recruitment purposes. Jones stated that her 

department loses some of their best prospects to other institutions that make offers in late 

January or early February. She indicated the only way to get those students would be if 

they could use these assistantships and fellowships as a recruitment tool. Van Wienen 

added that the current timing of the Rhoten Smith assistantships and Woodson 

fellowships are not at all helpful for recruitment in his department, either. Bond stated he 

was not opposed to moving up deadlines slightly for fellowships, but the move would not 

be dramatic. 

 

Bond noted that only one of the six awards for University Fellowships was offered to a 

new, incoming student. The other five were awarded to currently enrolled students. Bond 

reminded members that all fellowships offered by the Graduate School, except the 

Dissertation Completion Fellowship, are available to new and existing students and that 

the McNair, Recruitment, and Underrepresented Minority tuition waivers are only 

available to incoming students. He suggested that a highly regarded applicant who is 

being nominated for a fellowship should not be taken out of consideration for a 

departmental assistantship pool until it is known whether or not the student has been 

awarded the fellowship. 

 

Bond asked members if their departments respected the April 15 date for graduate 

assistantships. There were mixed responses. Bond explained the long-standing Council of 

Graduate Schools Resolution, which is supported by reputable institutions in the United 

States. The Resolution establishes April 15 as the firm date by which all commitments to 

accept assistantships are regarded as “final.” The resolution, which has been in place 

since the late 1960s, is an effort to help graduate programs plan their cohorts of assistants 

by discouraging pouching from other institutions. Bond indicated that departments can 

set an earlier date of February and students can accept, but a student is not obligated until 

after the April 15 date, and, even then, they can still decide not to attend NIU. However, 

Bond stated that he would like departments to respect the CGS Resolution and 

encouraged members to read the document. (See attached.) 

 

Meeting adjourned at 10:33 a.m. 
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